
From: Ian O'Gara  
Sent: 22 December 2024 18:40 
To: Planning 
Subject: 2024/4654/P  

 

Dear Mr. Afford, 

I am writing to formally object to the planning application for alterations to the rear 
addition terrace of Flat 2 at 22 Lupton Street, NW5 2HT.  

As the owner of the adjoining property, I have significant concerns about the impact of this 
proposal on my privacy, safety, and property. 

I understand that the structure in question has already been built, and this application 
appears to be seeking retrospective permission for its use as a roof terrace and for the 
construction. I strongly object to the current use of this flat roof as a terrace, as it was not 
designed or intended for recreational use. Additionally, I object to the existing structure, 
which has been constructed without proper approval, and the proposed plans to either 
formalize its use or construct further modifications. The current structure and its usage 
already have significant impacts on my privacy, safety, and property, as outlined below. 

1. Lack of Original Planning Permission and Construction for use as a Roof Terrace 

 

I believe that the original flat roof on this building did not have planning permission for use 
as a roof terrace. Nor do I believe was the original construction sufficient for use as a roof 
terrace. Furthermore, to my knowledge, no planning permission was ever granted for its 
recreational use – and so it was not originally designed or approved as a terrace. Allowing 
alterations to formalize or enhance its use as a terrace and this proposed structure (though 
I note that it is already built) would legitimize an unapproved utilisation and structure: 

• Unlawful Use: Without evidence of prior planning approval, the proposed 
modifications should not be considered. 

• Precedent for Unapproved Structures: Approving this application risks encouraging 
similar developments that bypass proper planning processes. 

2. Privacy Concerns 

The area in question is not a terrace but a flat roof that was never intended for recreational 
use even though they use it for such a purpose. Either way - the proposed alterations will 
increase its usability and result in significant privacy intrusions: 

• Direct Overlooking of My Property: The flat roof is immediately adjacent to my 
garden and home. The alterations will allow users to look directly into my garden, 
significantly diminishing my privacy. 

• Intrusion into Indoor Spaces: My property has a window and a glass roof that face 
the flat roof / roof terrace. The proposed changes will allow terrace users to see 
directly into my living spaces, including private rooms. This is an unacceptable 
invasion of my privacy within my own home. 



• Increased Usage: The proposed modifications, including planters and a privacy 
screen, will encourage prolonged use of the flat roof as a terrace, amplifying noise 
and activity levels. This will make my home and outdoor spaces less private and 
enjoyable. 

• The area should not be treated as a terrace or recreational space, as this was not its 
intended use when the property was originally developed. 

3. Safety and Maintenance Issues 
The shared boundary between the flat roof and my property has already caused issues 
and there is evidence of damage caused by this flat roof to the flat below this: 

• Falling Objects: Items have fallen from the flat roof onto my flat roof in the past, 
posing a hazard to my property and anyone using the space. I have collected drink 
cans, bottles and other rubbish previously from my flat roof which can only have 
been from users of the existing roof terrace. Increased use and additional 
structures will likely exacerbate this problem. 

• Disposal of goods onto my terrace: I have previously witnessed workers on the roof 
terrace disposing of materials and waste water onto my terrace.  

• Structural Concerns: There have been signs of damage caused by this flat roof, as 
evidenced by issues affecting the flat below. Additional weight and modifications to 
the flat roof could worsen this damage and create further structural risks.  

• Poor construction of the current deck / terrace: Due to the construction of the 
existing terrace / deck, proper approaches and materials have not been used to 
ensure no damage to the fabric of the building. On the adjoining wall, I have a series 
of plasterboards covering the wall, and while I am unable to see any obvious 
damage at this stage, I hypothesize—based on the damage to the flat below—that 
there is significant potential for damage to be done to my flat.  

4. Impact on Surrounding Properties 
The proposed changes will negatively affect neighbouring properties: 

• Visual Intrusion: The alterations, including the privacy screen and planters, will 
create a visually obtrusive structure that is out of character with the surrounding 
area. 

• Noise and Disturbance: Increased use of the flat roof as a terrace will result in 
higher noise levels and greater disturbance for adjoining properties. 

• Precedence: Approval of this application would set a concerning precedent for the 
area, encouraging other property owners to construct or repurpose flat roofs into 
terraces without proper planning consent. This would significantly increase the 
likelihood of further privacy invasions for neighbouring properties, as more 
elevated outdoor spaces would directly overlook private gardens, homes, and living 
spaces. The lack of planning oversight in such cases would erode the careful 
balance between development and resident privacy, leading to long-term adverse 
impacts on the character and liveability of the neighbourhood. 

In light of the significant privacy, safety, and structural concerns outlined above and the 
danger of setting a precedent, I respectfully urge the planning authority to reject this 



application. The flat roof was not designed or intended for use as a terrace, and the 
proposed alterations will have a detrimental impact on my property and quality of life of 
those in the property. 

I am happy to provide further photographs and evidence upon request. 

Many thanks 

 

Ian O’Gara 

 


